SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL[bookmark: _GoBack]Agenda No
3

Meeting of Council
Held at the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 04 September 2017

PRESENT

Councillors Ms J Mackenzie (Mayor), P Nutting (Deputy Mayor), P Adams, J Dean, Mrs H Fraser, P Gillam, I Jones,  N Laurens, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, K Pardy, A Phillips, K Roberts, H Taylor & D Vasmer.

IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) & Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors N Green, P Gillam and Mrs R Wall.

PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain prayers were not said.


32/17	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council

	Councillor P Nutting
	Declared a personal interest in 39/17 as his son plays with the Post Office Cricket Team




33/17	 MINUTES OF COUNCIL

The Minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 26 June 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 26 June 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.


34/17	MATTERS ARISING

	34.1	Fire Regulations
The Town Clerk confirmed that the Shropshire Fire & Rescue Service do have measures in place to reduce the risk of a major fire breaking out in Shrewsbury.  Contingency Plans are also in place should the worst happen.  There are many timber buildings in Shrewsbury so this was reassuring to members.



	34.2	Ref: Minutes 27/17 Annual Town Meeting
Further to discussions at the Annual Town Meeting, members had discussed the CAMHS Service and its support to vulnerable people.  The Town Clerk had contacted the Chief Executives of both the Shropshire and South Staffordshire Community Health Trusts to raise members concerns.  It was reported that the Trusts were working on commissioning an improved service and would be happy to come to a future meeting.  The Town Clerk would continue to press them for a date.

The Mayor also reported on discussions she had had with the Local Policing Inspector and the concern regarding increases in adult mental health related issues.  She suggested that it might be interesting for members to invite the Local Policing Inspector so that he could outline recent initiatives including The Sanctuary, a place that supports vulnerable people.

	34.3	Ref: Minutes 28/17 End of Year Accounts
The Responsible Finance Officer reported that the External Auditor had now concluded the inspection of the accounts for 2016/17 had provided an Unqualified Audit sign off.  In accordance with the Account & Audit Regulations, these accounts would now be published ahead of the 
30 September deadline.

		RESOLVED:

(i) That the Town Council notes the conclusion of the external audit of the 2016/17 Accounts;

(ii) That the Responsible Financial Officer arranges for publication of the audited accounts.


35/17	ANNOUNCEMENTS

(i) Mayor & Deputy Mayor Engagements – Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements for the months of July and August 2017 were circulated to members.

The Mayor reported she has been very busy attending numerous community events and the efforts of young people have been recognising at award ceremonies.  She felt it a privilege to be involved.  The Deputy Mayor is looking forward to committing more time to attending events in the near future.

(ii) Announcements from the Mayor & Town Clerk – The Mayor will be attending the Annual Recovery Walk in Blackpool on Saturday 9th September, an event which will celebrate it’s 10th year in 2018 in Shrewsbury.  The Mayor of Blackpool will be handing over the baton in a ceremony which will raise the profile of the event and both towns.  Shropshire Council has set up a steering group to plan next year’s event in Shrewsbury.

The Town Clerk reminded members about the Visioning Event being held from 5-8pm on Monday 11th September.

RESOLVED:

That the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.
36/17	PUBLIC QUESTIONS

	There were no questions received from members of the public.

37/17	QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

	These were no questions received from members of the Council.


38/17	FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 
05 June 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

38.1  Car Parking Strategy
Councillor Mosley spoke about Shropshire Council’s Car Parking Strategy and his disappointment that it has not been merged with a broader consultation on the Integrated Transport Plan.  The consultation will be held until the end of October and members are encouraged to contribute their individual thoughts and comments.

Councillor Nutting confirmed that the increase in charges will be implemented by Shropshire Council but the actual costs are yet to be decided.  He believed the charges for 1 hour should not exceed £2 anywhere in the county and that charging in the evening will not affect the night-time economy.  

The money raised will be reinvested into Highways and Transport and go towards providing ‘pay-on-exit’ machines which all members agreed is the best method and will benefit the town centre businesses.  Payment methods will include paying by cash, card, phones and other gadgets such as watches.   Electronic signage identifying vacant parking spaces will also be a new feature.  


38.2  Henry Close
The Town Clerk reported that the Town Council had received proposals to lease a unit on the Industrial Estate on Henry Close.  There was also an additional request for an option to purchase the site.  Further discussions will take place but members were happy in principle and unanimously agreed to delegate the powers of negotiation to the Town Clerk and supporting Officers.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 05 June 2017 be accepted and approved.

(ii) That delegated authority be given to the Town Clerk to negotiate further regarding leasing or selling the Industrial Unit on Henry Close.


39/17	RECREATION & LESIURE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 02 August 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.

Members were in receipt of a report about plans to redevelop the County Ground Pavilion, the initial plans of which were supported by the Recreation & Leisure Committee.  

Various discussions have taken place with Beacons Cricket Club and Shrewsbury Canoe Club, the main users of the facilities.  The developments would upgrade the facilities to county standards enabling county cricket matches to be held in Shrewsbury.  The club has a good reputation with over 70 junior players involved in the Cricket Club.

Ballpark costings for the draft proposals was in the region of £300k but it was hoped that with in-kind support this could be reduced by £75k.  It was also reported that £115k was likely to become available through the Copthorne Barracks s106 agreement for enhancements to the open space at the County Ground, potentially creating significant investment in this site.

The Town Clerk’s report raised a number of policy decisions for members to consider particularly around tenure, funding and meeting external funders’ conditions.  Before that could be progressed the initial plans would need to be developed to Planning Permission and Tender Specification stage.  The Town Clerk sought funding for planning fees to take the project further.  In seeking the funding costs the Town Clerk advised that Beacons Cricket Club had offered to contribute £1000 from their funds to go towards architect’s fees.

The Town Clerk responded to Members’ concerns:

· A 25 year lease would be required by National Governing Bodies to secure funding/grants.
· As with any project, this one will be sent out to formal tender.
· The Town Clerk will seek advice over wording the lease to include conditions to ensure the facility continues to be available for use by the whole community.
· The proposals will go out to public consultation.
· There is no risk of the parking extending onto the site as it is bollarded off.
· The rounders pitch will not be affected by these plans as the development covers the footprint of the current building plus some metal storage containers.  The development will tidy up the area.
· The planning process could be complicated as it is on a floodplain.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 02 August 2017 be accepted and approved;

(ii) That the Town Clerk’s report into the development of the County Grounds be noted;

(iii) That the Town Clerk agree to fund the initial Planning costs as detailed in the report;

(iv) That the Town Council supports the principle of redevelopment of the County Grounds including possible lease arrangements, subject to further discussions at a later date.


40/17	PLANNING COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 27 June, 18 July and 08 August 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 27 June, 18 July and 08 August 2017 be accepted and approved.


41/17	JOINT CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Joint Consultative Committee meeting held on 12 July 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.

Councillor Adams name was amended to read Mr Adams and Councillor Vasmer was added to the attendance list.

Councillor Mosley reported on the benefits of this group as a valuable communication method and staff on both sides show respect and goodwill to each other.  Cllr Mosley expressed his sadness at the attitude of one of the invited Unions.  The Town Clerk had had to enter into lengthy email exchange to reassure the Union Rep that this Committee in no way undermined the role of the unions in any formal discussions.

RESOLVED:

That subject to the amendments as outlined, the minutes of the Joint Consultative Committee meeting held on 12 July 2017 be amended and then accepted and approved.


42/17	YOUTH SERVICES DELIVERY COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Youth Services Delivery Committee meetings held on 10 July and 14 August 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.

Councillor Mosley reported that both meetings discussed future youth service provision and detailed the successes of the service led by Adam Purnell.  Posters advertising the forthcoming events run by the Youth Services were distributed.  All staff involved in this service were thanked.  Significant work has been carried out with the Hive and in the Town Centre and work continues in Meole Brace.  The main challenges the service will face will be financial constraints.   

The Mayor enquired about the Rock Street Youth Club session which the Town Clerk confirmed are externally funded with the Town Council providing the staff. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Youth Services Delivery Committee held on 10 July and 14 August be accepted and approved.



43/17	QUARRY POOL

Members were in receipt of a report from the Town Clerk regarding the future management of the Quarry swimming pool.  The Town Council has worked with the BID and Quarry Swimming & Fitness Forum on developing plans to keep the pool in the Town Centre.

Fourth Street were commissioned to undertake a feasibility study and business case for the pool to be retained in its town centre location.  Shropshire Council’s cabinet withdrew their request for business plans which had to be submitted by the end of September 2017.  This was to allow Shropshire Council Officers time to consider alternative town centre locations for the pool.  The progress of this review is unknown.

The Town Clerk and BID Manager met with Fourth Street to discuss the consultant’s work, details of which were shared.  Whilst the work will not be completed, the findings were both useful and interesting and the Town Clerk said the £3k spent was not wasted.

The cost of the feasibility work was £12k of which the Town Council contributed £10k and the BID gave the surplus of £2k.  The first deposit had been paid to Fourth Street when Shropshire Council withdrew the request for Business Plans and work was suspended.  Therefore £3k was spent and the surplus money remains with the BID.  Members were keen to retrieve these funds and retain them until the future of the pool is known.

The Town Clerk was thanked for the work she has contributed to this project thus far and members await further information from Shropshire Council.  Councillor Nutting confirmed there was no imminent danger to the current swimming pool.

A discussion about the Big Town Plan took place and the plans will be exhibited at 
80 Wyle Cop on Friday morning.  

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Report of the Town Clerk be noted;

(ii) That any surplus funds held by the BID be returned to Town Council and retained should any further support be required to retain the pool in the Town Centre.


44/17	LIBRARY SERVICES STRATEGY CONSULTATION

Members considered the current public consultation by Shropshire Council into the future of the library services. The Town Clerk explained the proposal in brief and asked if members would like to make a formal response.  

Libraries will be split into three tiers as follows:

Tier 1 – includes Shrewsbury Library which will continue to be funded

Tier 2 – includes the Lantern Library which will have to be cost neutral by 2023 when the 5 year funding will cease

Tier 3 – includes Bayston Hill Library which will be funded until the end of the 2018/19 financial year

The mobile library will continue but will be reduced to 277 stops.

Councillor Nutting encouraged members to make a response and consider the future of the Lantern Library and whether they wish the Town Council to be involved in its management long-term.

Members welcomed the funding for Shrewsbury Library which is no longer under threat, and understood the Lantern Library to be a PFI project.  Members support the idea to merge services such as the library, customer services, Town Council and Police.

Members would also like to pursue the conversion of the rooms above the Hobbs Room at the Library into executive suites, a council chamber and meeting rooms led by a new steering group.  They wish the space in the library to be better utilised and be a contact point for library advice, town council reception and customer care.

Members commended Shropshire Council for the proposals of which they supported and for investing in the future of the main libraries.  The Town Clerk will prepare a formal response on behalf of the Council.

RESOLVED:

	That the Town Clerk prepares a formal response supporting this proposal.


45/17	ROAD SAFETY CONCERNS

The Town Clerk explained the process for registering road safety concerns which are submitted by Ward Councillors.  The Group Leaders then prioritise the requests which is submitted to Shropshire Council for the engineers to consider.  The most recent list was submitted in July 2017.  

At the June meeting of Council, Councillors Phillips & Taylor raised two areas that had not been on the original list; these being the Ellesmere Road in the Bagley Ward Junction of Brook Street and Hereford Road in the Belle Vue Ward.  

Both Ward Councillors maintained that their locations were areas of concern and Councillor Tayor confirmed that accidents have occurred at the Belle Vue junction.  Reducing the speed in this area would improve visibility.  Councillor Taylor will follow this up with Shropshire Council.

Councillor Phillips added that the new road off the Ellesmere Road to the Wine Centre has further exacerbated the problems in this area and this cumulative impact on the traffic should be taken into account.  This matter will be resubmitted.

Councillor Dean asked for advice on a site on New Street which has raised concerns for some time, despite efforts from himself and the former Ward Member to change it.  The Town Clerk reported the issues have been raised in Town Centre discussions and Shropshire Council’s plan.  The Police are not keen to introduce 20 mph zones as enforcing them is difficult.  This will be added to the list for the engineers to consider and it was suggested that Steve Brown is contacted.

Members were reminded about the Twenty is Plenty Conference to be held at the Theatre on 30 September 2017 between 1-5pm.  All members were invited to attend and Councillor Green was happy to attend as a representative of Shrewsbury Town Council.
 
	RESOLVED: 

That the two sites as detailed in the Belle Vue and Bagley Wards be submitted as additions to Shropshire Council.

